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BRISBANE PLANNING COMMISSION

Minutes of August 10, 2006

Regular Meeting

CALL TO ORDER


Commission Chairman Jameel called the regular meeting to order at 7:32 p.m.

ROLL CALL


Present:
Commissioners Hunter, Jameel, and Maturo


Late:

Commissioner Lentz (arrived at 7:37 p.m.)


Absent:
Commissioner Hawawini


Staff Present:
Senior Planner Tune, Associate Planner Johnson 

ADOPTION OF AGENDA

Commissioner Hunter moved to adopt the agenda as proposed.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Maturo and approved, 3 - 0 (Commissioner Lentz absent during voting).

CONSENT CALENDAR

1. Approval of Draft Minutes of June 22, 2006


Commissioner Hunter moved to approve the June 22 minutes as presented.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Maturo and approved, 3 - 0 (Commissioner Lentz absent during voting).

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS

None.

WRITTEN COMMUNICATIONS


Commissioner Jameel acknowledged receipt of a letter from the Nowakowskis regarding the Use Permit at 90 San Benito Road, and an email regarding 8 Thomas Avenue.

NEW BUSINESS

1.
PUBLIC HEARING:   425-429 Sierra Point Road; Use Permit UP-7-06; Use Permit to modify parking regulations to accept four compact uncovered off-street parking spaces in lieu of three garage spaces, and to convert lower-level garage and storage room into a master bedroom suite within existing nonconforming duplex; Kuhel Design, applicant; Daniel A. Gonzales, owner; APN 007-393-260


Senior Planner Tune said the applicant is requesting approval to convert an approximately 500-square-foot lower-level storage room into a master bedroom suite in an existing nonconforming duplex.  He noted the lower level was originally a garage, but the garage, like the garage for the other duplex unit, was abandoned years ago because of the steepness of the driveway.  Senior Planner Tune stated that the applicant is also proposing to build two parking decks over the old driveways, one of which had been converted into a stairway, and to replace the existing nonconforming wooden entry decks with narrower concrete and steel decking.  Once that work is done, the applicant will submit plans for a similar master bedroom suite for the other unit.


Senior Planner Tune said Use Permits are required to intensify the nonconforming use and to modify the parking requirements to accept four uncovered off-street compact spaces in lieu of three garage spaces, only one of which could be compact.  He drew attention to the findings detailed in the staff report.  Senior Planner Tune advised that the four off-street parking spaces should be sufficient for two units of the sizes proposed.  He said the applicant will also provide a standard public sidewalk as part of this project.  He recommended conditional approval.


Commissioner Hunter asked if the conditions of approval address the second master bedroom suite proposal.  Senior Planner Tune said the conditions specify that the applicant must apply for a building permit for that work within two years.


Commissioner Lentz apologized for arriving late.


Commissioner Hunter asked if staff was aware of any parking issues in the neighborhood.  Senior Planner Tune responded that he was not aware of any specific problems.  He noted this block has a variety of parking situations, including driveways and parking pads with rolled curbs and some standard curbs.


Commissioner Lentz commented that pedestrians have to walk in the street on that block.


Chairman Jameel opened the public hearing and invited comments from the applicant.


Jerry Kuhel, project designer, explained that the proposal calls for turning two on-street parking spaces into four off-street spaces.  He said the driveway is too steep to accommodate modern cars. 


Mr. Kuhel noted both duplex spaces will be enlarged, but they will continue to be one-bedroom units.  He stated the project will make the units more livable and create more off-street parking.


Commissioner Lentz asked if the building was owner-occupied, and Mr. Kuhel responded that one unit is rented and one is vacant pending the remodel.  He added that the owner hopes to move the tenant to the remodeled unit once the work is completed so the other unit can be remodeled.


Commissioner Hunter drew attention to Condition C, and he asked if the applicant would object to a similar prohibition on increasing the number of bedrooms.  Mr. Kuhel said that would be no problem because the owner wants two one-bedroom units.


Ed Bonaduce, next-door neighbor, apologized to Dan Gonzales, the property owner, for a misunderstanding, and he offered free help with excavation.  He commended the applicant for the upgrade plans, but expressed his opinion that the extra parking will not be enough to accommodate potential demand.  He asked what recourse neighbors will have if the occupancy of the building increases, increasing the number of cars beyond the number of spaces provided.


Commissioner Hunter noted the staff report describes an alternative that entails creating a garage by raising the house, but then the height of the building would exceed the City’s height limit.  Mr. Bonaduce clarified that his concern was parking, not building height.


Commissioner Maturo observed that four usable parking spaces, as proposed in the applicant’s plan, was better than the limited parking available now.


There being no other members of the public who wanted to address the Planning Commission on this matter, Commissioner Hunter made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Lentz, to close the public hearing.  The motion was unanimously approved and the public hearing was closed.


Commissioner Lentz said he liked the proposed improvements, including the sidewalk.  He expressed his opinion that the four parking spaces proposed will help alleviate the parking situation in the neighborhood.


Commissioner Hunter pointed out that the City would normally require three parking spaces for this building, and he commended the applicant for providing more.  He said the City has learned that adjacent neighbors and neighbors across the street typically object to buildings that exceed the height limit.  He stated that he would rather improve parking without disrupting the existing skyline along the street.  Commissioner Hunter indicated that he supported the Use Permit.


Commissioner Maturo and Chairman Jameel agreed. 


Commissioner Lentz moved to approve the Use Permit as proposed.  


Commissioners discussed adding a condition requiring the units to remain one-bedroom units.  Commissioner Hunter expressed reservations about introducing a new kind of restriction based on number of bedrooms.  He said he was comfortable with the other limitations.



Commissioner Hunter urged neighbors to monitor the parking situation and bring any problems to the City’s attention.


The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hunter and unanimously approved. 


2.
PUBLIC HEARING:  796 Humboldt Street; Variance V-6-06; Variance to allow a greenhouse window within the east side setback, two feet from the east side property line (instead of the required three feet); Ben Quarrels, applicant, Denise & Charles Gardipee, owners; APN 007-432-010


Associate Planner Johnson said this applicant is requesting a Variance to allow a greenhouse window within the east side setback, leaving a two-foot setback rather than the three feet required.  He noted the new window would replace an existing standard window, and the purpose of the greenhouse window is to add volume and light to the kitchen.  He added that the fireplace and a portion of the front deck also extend approximately 1½ feet into the same side setback.


Associate Planner Johnson informed the Commission that the applicant had already begun the window framing and had obtained a building permit to install new siding.  He reviewed the findings necessary to grant a Variance.  He noted that this 25-foot-wide lot is adjacent to a 10-foot-wide City easement that is an unimproved alley.


Associate Planner Johnson said the Planning Commission approved a similar Variance application in 1990 pertaining to a front setback.  He noted that this greenhouse window will not be visible from the front of the house.  He recommended conditional approval.


Commissioner Hunter asked if the unimproved alley was used by pedestrians.  Associate Planner Johnson responded that the easement area does not appear suitable for pedestrians.


Commissioner Hunter noted that the proposed greenhouse window starts at counter height, so the one-foot projection will be several feet off the ground.


Chairman Jameel asked if there were any objections from the Fire Department.  Associate Planner Johnson advised that the plans had been circulated and no comments were provided from the Fire Department.


Chairman Jameel opened the public hearing and welcomed comments from the applicant.  


Ben Quarrels, contractor and applicant, explained that the lot is unusually long and narrow, with a bend to the right.  He confirmed that the easement area is not used for pedestrian travel.  He added that the property owners plan to plant some foliage to prevent erosion.


Commissioner Lentz noted people frequently use the easement adjacent to his house.  He suggested that the City consider installing a stairway and landscaping at some point in the future.


There being no members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission on this matter, Commissioner Hunter made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Maturo, to close the public hearing.  The motion was unanimously approved and the public hearing was closed.


Commissioner Maturo commented that the greenhouse window would create no additional floor space and would project no farther than other parts of the house.  She said she was comfortable approving the Variance request.  Other Commissioners agreed.


Commissioner Hunter observed that the neighbors had been notified, and none had objected.  He said emergency access was not a problem because of the easement.  He expressed support for the Variance, and other Commissioners agreed.


Commissioner Hunter moved to approve the Variance as proposed.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Lentz and unanimously approved.


3.
PUBLIC HEARING:  90 San Benito Road; Use Permit UP-8-06 and Variance V-7-06; Use Permit to modify parking regulations to accept subcompact on/off-street parking spaces; Variances for upper-floor addition (including covered balcony) to exceed 20-ft. height limit within front 15 ft. of site and to extend into front setback, and for front and rear additions to all three floors to exceed maximum permitted floor area ratio; Alexandro Anguiano, applicant/owner; APN 007-393-130


Senior Planner Tune said this applicant plans to excavate the existing unfinished basement, extend it toward the rear, extend the two other floors of the house toward the rear, extend the top story forward, and create a new covered balcony in the front.  Variances are required to exceed the floor area ratio, exceed the height limit, and allow the balcony to extend into the front setback; a Use Permit is needed to modify the parking regulations because the existing driveway is too short to accommodate the required two on/off-street spaces, in addition to the two required spaces in the garage.  


Senior Planner Tune drew attention to the findings detailed in the staff report.  He said staff finds insufficient justification to exceed the floor area ratio and the height limit in the front of the property.  Without the Variances, the front of the upper-floor addition would have to be pushed back to comply with the setback.


Senior Planner Tune noted the applicant cites the house next door as precedent, but that house was built before the City’s current regulations.  He noted that the subject property is oddly configured on an unusually wide intersection, circumstances that the Planning Commission might consider with respect to the height and setback variances.  In that case, he added, the Planning Commission should require that the balcony be uncovered, have an open railing, and be revised to comply with the standard 5-foot front setback for decks.


Senior Planner Tune said the applicant provided a picture showing 3 cars parked perpendicular to the street, but staff recommends recognizing just one compact parallel space.  With the two-car garage, the resulting three off-street spaces would be sufficient for the size of the house.  Senior Planner Tune noted alternatives of either expanding the garage or lengthening the driveway would be very complicated.


Senior Planner Tune recommended denial of the Variances and conditional approval of the Use Permit.  He drew attention to the diagram on Page G-3-15 of the agenda report showing the parking configuration recommended by staff.


Chairman Jameel opened the public hearing and invited comments from the applicant.


Alexandro Anguiano, applicant, introduced Carlos Gomez to speak on his behalf.


Commissioner Lentz noted the applicant’s position is that the Variance should be allowed because other neighbors’ houses have the same features.  Mr. Anguiano stated that he needs to expand the house toward the front and create a work space in the rear.  Mr. Gomez added that there is a sewer line between Mr. Anguiano’s house and his neighbor’s. 


Commissioner Hunter asked if Mr. Anguiano had talked to his neighbors about the project, and Mr. Anguiano said he had, and that none of the neighbors were concerned.  Commissioner Hunter obtained confirmation from staff that all neighbors had been notified of this meeting.


Commissioner Hunter said he liked the plans for the house, but the lack of landscaping makes the house look taller and more prominent.  He noted the requested Variance would allow the house to be taller than what would normally be allowed now.  He expressed concern that the City should not encourage that kind of streetscape.


Commissioner Hunter suggested finding other ways to improve the house that do not require Variances.  He observed that it might be better to expand the house toward the rear and uncover the front balcony.  He encouraged the applicant to explore other alternatives.  Mr. Anguiano expressed a willingness to look at other options.


Chairman Jameel commented that the house next door looks fairly new.  Senior Planner Tune stated that the remodel had begun in the early 1990s before the City adopted the floor area ratio limit and front setback height restriction.


Chairman Jameel noted the letter from the Nowakowskis he mentioned earlier indicates they do not oppose the project, as long as it does not increase the building’s height.  He said the letter will be made part of the record in this matter.


There being no other members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission, Commissioner Hunter made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Lentz, to close the public hearing.  The motion was unanimously approved and the public hearing was closed.


Commissioner Hunter said he was concerned about exceeding the height limit, noting the building has no landscaping to soften its impact and make it appear farther back from the street.  He encouraged the applicant to revise the design of the house to comply with the floor area ratio and to extend the building toward the rear rather than the front.


Commissioner Lentz expressed support for the comments made by Commissioner Hunter.  He acknowledged there are other houses in the neighborhood with features similar to those proposed, but recommended upholding the City’s current rules.


Commissioner Maturo recommended redesigning the house to comply with the floor area ratio limit and other City requirements.


Chairman Jameel questioned the fairness of requiring this applicant to comply with setbacks and other requirements that did not apply to any of his neighbors when their homes were built or remodeled.


Commissioner Hunter pointed out that the purpose of the front setback and its 20 ft. height limit is to prevent any more such massive buildings being built close to the street.  He noted the proposed upper floor of this house will project too far forward to meet this intent.


Commissioner Lentz confirmed that the plans do not involve changes to the existing garage space.  Senior Planner Tune said the existing garage will remain, and the basement will be expanded back.


Commissioner Lentz expressed support for staff’s recommendation regarding three parking spaces.


Chairman Jameel noted that staff recommends approving the Use Permit, but not the Variance.


Commissioner Hunter proposed continuing the matter so the applicant could revise the plans.  Mr. Lopez conferred with Mr. Anguiano and said he would like to come back with a revised proposal.


Senior Planner Tune recommended that the Planning Commission continue the matter to give the applicant as much time as he needs.


Commissioner Hunter encouraged the applicant to revise the plans so no Variances will be required.


Commissioner Hunter moved to continue this matter indefinitely.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Maturo and unanimously approved.


4.
PUBLIC HEARING:  Zoning Text Amendment RZ-1-06, Revision of Brisbane Municipal Code Section 17.32.100 regarding Mobilehome Parks


Senior Planner Tune said that staff is proposing to update the trailer court regulations in the zoning ordinance to comply with State law and the City’s Housing Element regarding mobilehome parks.  He noted the most important change would be to require a public hearing at the Planning Commission before any mobilehome park could be converted or closed, except in cases of court orders.  As required by State law, a report on the impact of the proposal upon displaced residents would have to be submitted by the proponent, and the availability of adequate replacement housing and costs of relocation would have to be addressed.  The Planning Commission could then require mitigation of any adverse impacts, not to exceed the costs of reasonable relocation.


Senior Planner Tune noted the proposed ordinance would also revise the development standards for mobilehome parks consistent with State and City regulations.  He said staff proposes eliminating current standards that conflict with State law, and adopting new standards similar to those for other residential districts in Brisbane.  He stated that the requirement for a 6-foot-tall perimeter fence will remain in effect, and the language regarding trash enclosures and access will be updated to reflect provisions elsewhere in the Municipal Code.


Senior Planner Tune clarified that the existing mobilehome park on Bayshore Boulevard would not be required to retroactively meet the new standards, but any future changes proposed to the park would be subject to compliance.  Staff recommends that the Planning Commission adopt Resolution RZ-1-06 to recommend that the City Council adopt the proposed ordinance.


Commissioner Hunter asked what events would trigger compliance with the current code for the existing mobilehome park.  Senior Planner Tune responded that the mobilehome park is considered a nonconforming use.  He said reconfiguring the location of the units could trigger the new requirements, but a change in ownership would have no effect.


Commissioner Hunter asked if converting a mobilehome park to another kind of residential use, such as a hotel or resort, would trigger the public hearing process.  Senior Planner Tune stated that any change in use would trigger those provisions, and the proponents of the change would be responsible for reasonable costs of relocation.


Commissioner Hunter asked about the distinction between prefabricated houses and mobilehomes.  Senior Planner Tune said the State regulates mobilehome park development, while manufactured housing is treated like any other type of residential construction, such as in terms of setback and lot coverage requirements. 


Commissioner Hunter noted these lines may be blurring, and he cited examples of converted containers and other structures that can be used for housing.  He emphasized the importance of adopting a zoning amendment broad enough to cover these kinds of dwellings as well.


Chairman Jameel commented that there are a number of new manufactured home developments in the Central Valley, and they look like typical residential neighborhoods.  He noted mobilehomes and mobilehome parks are regulated by the State, and their utilities are regulated by other agencies.


Commissioner Maturo asked if the purpose of the ordinance was to comply with State law.  Senior Planner Tune responded that there are two purposes:  bringing the ordinance into compliance with State law, and meeting the City’s commitment under the Housing Element to preserve affordable housing.  He said residents of each mobilehome unit and the property owner were mailed notice of the proposed amendment.


Commissioner Lentz noted that when this matter first came to the Commission, there was a concern about proper notice and input from residents.


Chairmanman Jameel opened the public hearing.


Magno Topacio, local mobilehome park resident, said State law clearly defines what constitutes a mobilehome.  He noted the language referring to mitigation of impacts seems vague, and he recommended including more specific provisions regarding relocation of residents.  He pointed out relocation can be very expensive if mobilehomes have to be moved elsewhere, and some people may not be able to find substitute space for their units.


Joanne Sullivan, local mobilehome park resident, said she understood there was just one mobilehome park in Brisbane, and she asked for clarification of that point.  She asked if the City had any intention of purchasing the park so it could be converted to some other use.


Commissioner Lentz said he had not heard anything about closure or conversion of the mobilehome park.  Chairman Jameel stated that the Planning Commission was not aware of any proposed changes in use.  He noted the City needs to have regulations in place to deal with those events if they happen in the future.


Ms. Sullivan advised that there are not many relocation options in the area.


Commissioner Hunter clarified that State law requires that every jurisdiction allow mobilehome parks in all residential districts, although a Use Permit may be required.  He observed that under this law, someone could propose a new mobilehome park in the future, which would have to comply with the City’s regulations.


Commissioner Lentz asked if the park owner was present.


The resident manager of the local mobilehome park stated that in spite of rumors about selling the park, the current owner has no plans to do so.  She noted, for example, that the owner is now doing extensive retaining wall work.

An audience member asked what zoning district the mobilehome district is currently in.  Senior Planner Tune stated the park is within the SCRO-1 District, the district along Bayshore Boulevard that allows a mix of uses. 


An unidentified member of the audience stated that she purchased her mobilehome 24 years ago and has been living happily in the park since then.  She said she would have nowhere to go if the park closed.


Commissioner Hunter thanked the mobilehome park residents for attending and providing input.


There being no other members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission on this mater, Commissioner Hunter made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Lentz, to close the public hearing.  The motion was unanimously approved and the public hearing was closed.


Commissioner Lentz proposed adopting the resolution as presented.


Commissioner Hunter suggested addressing the issue of compensation for residents who would not be able to continue living in a mobilehome if they are displaced.  He noted the ordinance assumes residents would find an equivalent place to move.  Commissioner Hunter pointed out that long-time residents might not want to be forced to move away from Brisbane.


Senior Planner Tune said the proposed language is consistent with State law, which does not address this issue.  He noted that the proposed process would give the Planning Commission authority to make those determinations on a case-by-case basis.  He stated that the Planning Commission could hear evidence from the park owner and residents, and then decide what would be a reasonable relocation cost.


Commissioner Hunter said he would like to provide residents with an opportunity to stay in Brisbane if they wished.  He suggested adding a provision requiring the owner to provide housing options within the community for displaced residents, which might include compensation for the value of their homes.  After some discussion, Commissioners expressed support for this approach.


Chairman Jameel proposed developing guidelines to help make these determinations.  Commissioner Lentz agreed that such a program should be developed.


Senior Planner Tune suggested adding a second “Now, therefore” clause to the resolution, reflecting that the Planning Commission also recommends that a policy be adopted as part of the General Plan update that efforts be made to provide alternative housing within the community for those unable to relocate their units.  Commissioners approved this addition.


Commissioner Hunter moved to recommend that the City Council approve the zoning text amendment and to adopt Resolution RZ-1-06 as revised.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Lentz and unanimously approved.


Commissioner Hunter expressed his appreciation to the staff for engaging residents of the mobilehome park in this process.


5.
STUDY SESSION:  Implementation of Housing Element Program H5b regarding Convalescent Homes and Amendment of the SCRO-1 Southwest Bayshore Commercial District Regulations and General Use Regulations


Senior Planner Tune said this item is a follow-up to work done by the Planning Commission to update all of the zoning district regulations for consistency with the General Plan and to identify constraints on housing for persons with disabilities, as required by State law.  He noted that no zoning district in Brisbane specifically permits convalescent homes, which can be a form of housing for some persons with disabilities.  Staff recommends adding convalescent homes as a conditionally permitted use in the SCRO-1 Southwest Bayshore Commercial District and that the definition of convalescent home be updated.


Senior Planner Tune noted that staff recommends further revising the list of uses to avoid redundancy, and suggests that the Planning Commission consider revising the side setback requirements for this district.  He advised that there is currently no required side setback, except when there is an adjacent residential use.  Senior Planner Tune said that, as written, this 10-foot setback would also apply to new residential developments, which could impose constraints on development of the narrower lots.  He noted that staff recommends that the Commission consider either of two approaches, and he drew attention to Options 4 and 5 in the staff report.


Senior Planner Tune said the first option would be to require a 10-foot side setback but allow the Commission to make site-specific determinations to reduce the setback to no less than 5 feet through approval of a Use Permit.  The other approach would be a straightforward performance-based standard with a minimum 5-foot side setback for all uses, except for certain situations warranting a 10-foot setback.  Senior Planner Tune noted that a requirement for an 8-foot-tall solid fence is recommended for screening along the adjoining property line.


Senior Planner Tune advised that another constraint upon housing for persons with disabilities is the lack of a streamlined procedure for processing height exceptions for accessibility improvements such as elevators.  Staff suggests amending the zoning ordinance section on height limits to provide for such an exception and include language similar to the accessibility improvement permit process adopted for the setback section.


Senior Planner Tune welcomed comments from the Planning Commission.


Commissioner Hunter suggested considering a no-setback option, as long as there are appropriate fire wall ratings or decibel barriers between buildings.  He noted having buildings abut each other is acceptable and appropriate in certain districts, while having setbacks between buildings can actually decrease security.


Commissioner Hunter questioned the need for the screening fence in every case.  He noted it might be better to encourage a more park-like setting between buildings that would be much more inviting than an 8-foot wall.


Commissioner Lentz suggested changing Option 4 to allow the 10-foot setback to be reduced to zero in appropriate cases.  


Chairman Jameel expressed concern about potential hazards like propane tanks and toxic substances used at commercial facilities next to residential uses.  He recommended adding language addressing this issue.  He noted this is of particular importance for residential uses like convalescent homes that are occupied by people with health problems, or areas used by children.  Chairman Jameel advocated limiting the types of uses the City wants to have along Bayshore Boulevard. 


Senior Planner Tune commented that the question of this district’s future should be dealt with through the General Plan update process.  He said the district is a mix of commercial and residential uses, and there has been a trend toward more multi-family residential development.  He encouraged the Planning Commission to give more thought to determining what would be an appropriate mix for the SCRO-1 District.


Senior Planner Tune thanked the Commission for its input and said staff will come back with a revised version.

ITEMS INITIATED BY THE STAFF


Associate Planner Johnson informed the Commission that the August 21 joint meeting with the City Council had been canceled.

ITEMS INITIATED BY THE COMMISSION


Chairman Jameel asked for an updated map showing the 500-foot radius from Commissioners’ properties for determining potential conflicts of interest.


Commissioner Hunter commended Senior Planner Tune and Associate Planner Johnson for their handling of the meeting in Community Development Director Prince’s absence.


Commissioner Hunter said he received a brochure in the mail about the Citizens Academy, a series of seminars for interested people to learn more about City government and how it functions.  He encouraged Commissioners and audience members to participate.  He noted the deadline for registering is August 31.


Commissioners asked the staff to convey their best wishes to Director Prince.

ADJOURNMENT


There being no further business, Commissioner Hunter moved to adjourn to the regular meeting on August 24, 2006.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Maturo and unanimously approved.  The meeting was adjourned at 9:44 p.m.  

________________________________

______________________________

William Prince, Director,



Haji Jameel, Chairman
Community Development Department

Planning Commission

